
           

 

           

1) 5:00 p.m. (45 min) – Chickens.  At the November 13th City Council meeting, a request
was made during the public comment period for the Council to reconsider the issue of
allowing the keeping of chickens in residential areas.  Council directed that the item be
placed on tonight’s agenda.  Attached is information from 2010 when this issue was
discussed.

 

2) 5:45 p.m. (45 min) – Basalt Creek Transportation Refinement Plan. At the November
26th Council meeting, Council discussed this issue and requested that information be
brought back to tonight’s meeting addressing issues that the Citizen Involvement
Organization raised, as well as some other concerns raised.

 

3) 6:30 p.m. (15 min) – Update on Stafford Area Framework Planning.  Attached is a
memo with information regarding recent activity having to do with future planning in the
Stafford area.

 

4) 6:45 p.m. (10 min) – Council Meeting Agenda Review, Communications &
Roundtable: This is the opportunity for the Council to review the agenda for the
December 10 th City Council meeting and take the opportunity to brief the rest of the
Council on any issues of mutual interest. 

 

TO:
 

Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

FROM:
 

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

DATE:
 

December 10, 2012

SUBJECT: Work Session for December 10, 2012

  

  



From: Willie Fisher
To: BEN BRYANT; Sara Singer
Cc: Steve Caporale; Peggy Fisher; Chris Burchill; willie.fisher@pcc.edu
Subject: Follow on narrative and references for Livability and Health/Safety concerns with East-West Concept
Date: Tuesday, December 04, 2012 10:21:16 PM

Hello Ben and Sara,

Can you please pass this information on to Mayor Ogden and City Council members as a
follow up to the 11/26 City Council meeting. This research/information was provided to the
CIO6 Board by a concerned citizen. While there is a lot of information to digest, it is
important that these issues be evaluated when selecting the final location for the new
roadway development.

Thanks for your help,

Willie Fisher  President CIO6

At the Tualatin City Council Meeting on November 26, 2012, there appeared to be a
question about the concerns presented by the Tualatin CIO6 Board and why these concerns
would be more problematic with the location of the East-West Concept over any of the
other Tonquin to Boones Ferry Road concepts presented.

·         Unique only to this concept plan- The location of the East West
Concept creates a new major 5 lane signaled 3-way Highway
intersection within approximately 1000 feet of the fields of a K-12
school at the proposed intersection of Boones Ferry Road and near
Greenhill Lane

o   The intent of this new 5 lane highway is meant to draw large
volumes of regional freight traffic to this intersection, which is close
proximity to an existing grade school

o   The design of this specific intersection will require a 3-way full
signal stop light- with the potential to become a 4 way intersection
with the Frobase Overcrossing. 

o   The design of the intersection will require 90 degree turns for all
vehicles- including freight trucks – slowing their speed, and requiring
additional stops and starts.

·         Unique only to this concept plan- due to the local topography,
and the slope of the grade at one side of the intersection –there will be
an increase in pollutant production as trucks idle and accelerate on the steep
grade- Local traffic from the neighborhoods will have to merge into this
intersection

·         The design of the East West Concept creates the longest
stretch of a major 5 lane Highway along SW Boones Ferry Road---
than any of the other proposed concepts. 

o   This same road is utilized by local Tualatin residents as one of two
southern accesses to the city and their neighborhoods.

o   There are efforts locally and regionally to encourage increased use
of this same road by pedestrians and bicyclist of all ages.

Due to the route location of the East-West Concept Plan, design, close proximity to schools
and greatest length of 5 lane highway on a road which is also utilized by local residents of
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all ages- there is a greater likelihood for health and safety issues for local residents than
any other of the Basalt Creek concepts plans presented. 

This statement is supported by the following articles and publications:

·      “Metro safety report highlights risk on arterial streets” 2012

 http://news.oregonmetro.gov/1/post.cfm/crashes-cost-more-than-congestion

·         “Arterial streets have the highest rate of fatal and severe injury crashes,
for all road users: motorists, bicyclists and pedestrians. Crash rates rise on
surface (non-freeway) streets with more lanes, and are significantly higher on
those with six lanes or more.

·         Surface (non-freeway) streets with four lanes or more have particularly
high fatal and severe injury crash rates for pedestrians.

·         Excessive speed and aggressive driving are the leading contributing
factors in severe injury crashes”

·         Metro State of Safety Report --April 2012

http://news.oregonmetro.gov/1/post.cfm/crashes-cost-more-than-congestionMetro
Regional Transportation

·         Metro Safety Plan-- May 2012 (Excerpts attached)

·         Metro 2010 Air Quality Conformity Report ro the 2035 RTP and
2010-13 MTIP

o    Specifically identifies this project among others which will need to be
evaluated for air quality

o    Identifies various air pollutants which have to be monitored both
federally and locally- including CO2

 “How a motor vehicle is operated has an effect on the amount of CO emitted.
In stop-and-go driving conditions, CO emissions are high. Emissions are also
increased when the outside temperature is low. Oregon's most serious CO
problems occur during the winter in urban areas when CO emitted by slow-
moving traffic is trapped near the ground where people can inhale them.”

·         American Lung Association 2012 State of the Air- “Highways May
Be Especially Dangerous for Breathing”

“Being in heavy traffic, or living near a road, may be even more dangerous
than being in other places in a community. Growing evidence shows that
the vehicle emissions coming directly from those highways may be higher
than in the community as a whole, increasing the risk of harm to people
who live or work near busy roads.”

·         AMERICAN JOURNAL OF RESPIRATORY AND CRITICAL CARE
MEDICINE VOL 170 2004-“Traffic-related Air Pollution near Busy
Roads-The East Bay Children’s Respiratory Health Study”

“Recently, a number of epidemiologic studies have reported associations
between residential proximity to busy roads and a variety of adverse
respiratory health outcomes in children, including respiratory symptoms,
asthma exacerbations, and decrements in lung function …In some reports,
truck traffic has been more strongly associated with these adverse
outcomes than total vehicular traffic “

 

http://news.oregonmetro.gov/1/post.cfm/crashes-cost-more-than-congestion
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http://library.oregonmetro.gov/files/2010_aq_conform_2035_rtp_and_2010-13_mtip_package.pdf
http://library.oregonmetro.gov/files/2010_aq_conform_2035_rtp_and_2010-13_mtip_package.pdf


Health and Safety Concerns for local residents are exacerbated due to the location,
topography, and design of the East-West Concept Plan.   

From this information, it seems appropriate to consider locating a five lane highway away
from neighborhoods, schools or other areas in close proximity to where children and adults
conduct their daily living--- when one has other options where to locate a large portion of a
major regional freight transportation network.

Metro Regional
Transportation Safety
Plan May 2012
Excerpts.docx
146K   View   Download  
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TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Cindy Hahn, Associate Planner
Alice Rouyer, Community Development Director

DATE: 12/10/2012

SUBJECT: Chickens in Residential Areas

ISSUE BEFORE THE COUNCIL:
Discuss whether City Council is interested in considering enacting an ordinance to allow the
keeping of chickens in residential areas and, if so, to outline the process for public input. This
discussion responds to a request made during public comment at the November 13, 2012 City
Council meeting.  

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:
Background

On June 14, 2010, City Council asked that the Tualatin Planning Commission (TPC) discuss the
issue of keeping chickens in residential areas. On July 6, 2010, staff presented information
to TPC for discussion and returned on August 3, 2010 with draft code language, specifically a
new proposed Chapter 12-2 Keeping of Chickens in Residential Areas to the Tualatin Municipal
Code (TMC), for review and discussion. A positive recommendation was received from TPC,
and staff subsequently presented the draft code language to City Council at the work session on
October 25, 2010, for consideration. Following discussion, the City Council decided not to take
any action on chickens.

Since the October 25, 2010 work session, staff has received periodic inquiries and comments
about chickens. The majority of inquiries (9 of 15) were in favor of keeping chickens and
checking on whether they were allowed in Tualatin. The remainder either were opposed (3 of
15) or neutral (3 of 15) on the subject.

At the November 13, 2012 meeting, City Council directed staff to return to the December 10,
2012 work session to discuss the issue.

 

Attachments: A. Council Staff Report from 10-25-2010



B. TPC Minutes from 08-03-2010
C. City Council Work Session Minutes 10-25-2010
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TUALATIN CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION MINUTES OF OCTOBER 25,2010 

PRESENT: Mayor Lou Ogden; Councilors Chris Barhyte, Monique Beikman [5:09 p.m.], 
Joelle Davis, Jay Harris, Donna Maddux, and Ed Truax; Sherilyn Lombos, City 
Manager; Mike McKillip, City Engineer; Mark Gardner, Police Captain; Paul 
Hennon, Community Services Director; Dan Boss, Operations Director; Aquilla 
Hurd-Ravich, Acting Planning Manager; Cindy Hahn, Assistant Planner; Ben 
Bryant; Maureen Smith, Recording Secretary 

ABSENT: None. 

[Unless otherwise noted, MOTION CARRIED indicates all in favor.} 

A. CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Ogden called the work session to order at 5:00 p.m. 

Council reviewed the Consent Agenda with no changes. 

B. PRESENTATIONS, ANNOUNCEMENTS, SPECIAL REPORTS 
1. Update on Vacation at Blake Street Right-at-Way 

City Engineer Mike McKillip presented a PowerPoint on the Blake Street Right-of-Way 
ROW). Council's has expressed the desire to be able to prohibit vehicle traffic on Blake 
from 1 oath Avenue, preserving the ROW for greenway purposes and to preserve and 
protect all existing future utilities. 

City Engineer McKillip explained to accomplish this would be to proceed with a vacation 
process. City Engineer McKillip reviewed maps of the area and noted since it was platted, a 
number of utilities have accessed the ROW. City Attorney Brenda Braden clarified the 
utilities located in the ROW process. City Engineer McKillip continued to explain how the 
vacation process would work, and reviewed the next steps that will need to be done to get 
to the vacation process. If proceeded right away and all went accordingly, staff could be 
back before Council in December for a public hearing. City Attorney Braden explained 
about the process for proceeding forward, whether all property owners would agree, and 
continued to explain about the ownership of the ROW, etc. 

Discussion followed on the vacation process and if there would be a process that could be 
done easier and less costly. It was asked and discussed how much it would cost to do this. 
City Manager Lombos said another option is to pass an ordinance/resolution to say there 
will be nothing built on this property as an alternative to spending the funds to vacate the 
ROW. Discussion followed. Issues of granting the easement continued to be discussed and 
explained by City Attorney Braden. 

After discussion, it was decided by Council to have staff bring back an ordinance at a future 
meeting. 
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2. Chickens in Residential Areas 
City Manager Lombos noted Council's request of the Planning Advisory Committee (TPAC) 
respond on the issue of chickens in residential areas. TPAC has looked at the issue 
several times and has provided a recommendation to allow chickens in residential areas 
with some modifications. 

Assistant Planner Cindy Hahn presented information on the issue, including background 
information, policy considerations, and discussion points, along with proposed 
Development Code language. It was mentioned that other cities are allowing this in one 
form or another. Discussion followed, with only Councilor Harris in favor of advancing the 
issue. It was suggested this is an issue the new Citizen Involvement Committee (CIG) can 
review when they are up and going, 

City Manager Lombos said staff will discuss with the CIC about reviewing the issue of 
chickens in neighborhoods. 

3. Dogs at the Commons 
Parks and Recreation Manager Carl Switzer presented information about allowing dogs at 
the Commons. Councilor Harris said he initially raised the issue and believes there wouldn't 
be a problem allowing dogs. Brief discussion followed and consensus of all Council present 
was to go ahead and move forward to change the ordinance to allow dogs at the Commons. 

4. Utility Undergrounding 
Councilor Harris said he initially brought this issue forward about undergrounding utility 
lines, and suggested when there is a new development of requiring utilities to be put 
underground. . 

Discussion followed on the aesthetics of above ground utilities, and also the significant 
costs associated with undergrounding. Also discussed was future development and the 
value of undergrounding, more for aesthetics and reliability. 

It was asked of staff to provide differential costs of when there are existing poles that only 
have to be relocated, and areas where there are no poles. It was asked and answered that 
currently new subdivisions are required to underground. Also asked of staff to look at 
redevelopment within the city and what would be the associated costs of undergrounding. 

Discussion followed. Staff will bring back data at a future meeting, including benefits 
analysis of undergrounding. 

5. Poole Quarry 
City Manager Lombos began by explaining that Tualatin cannot ask for a continuance of 
the quarry hearing, only the applicant. Assistant Planner Cindy Hahn distributed a revised 
letter to Clackamas County and a memorandum from Matt Wellner of Tonquin Holdings. 

City Manager Lombos reviewed what has been done, looked at water quality, and the 
hiring of consultant, which hasn't been done since can't ask for continuance, and then ask 
for any comments on the changes that were made in the letter to the County. Discussion 
followed on Council's position on the proposed quarry and associated noise from blasting. 

Staff will finalize the letter and send on to Clackamas County. 

AHURD-RAVICH
Highlight
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C. CITIZEN COMMENTS 
NIA 

D. CONSENT AGENDA 

-3-

Council reviewed the Consent Agenda at the beginning of the work session with no changes. 

E. PUBLIC HEARINGS - Legislative or Other 
NIA 

F. PUBLIC HEARINGS - Quasi-Judicial 
NIA 

G. GENERAL BUSINESS 
NIA 

H. ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA 
NIA 

I. COMMUNICATIONS FROM COUNCILORS 
None. 

J. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mayor Ogden noted an executive session pursuant to ORS 192.660(2)(i) to discuss employee 
performance will be held after the work session. 

K. ADJOURNMENT 
The work session adjourned at 6:45 p.m. 

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager 

Recording Secretary I Maureen Smith _~ _____ ---1o.~oIC.-~~--1. __ _ 
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TUALATIN CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES OF OCTOBER 25,2010 

PRESENT: Mayor Lou Ogden, Councilors Chris Barhyte, Monique Beikman, Joelle Davis, Jay Harris, 
Donna Maddux, and Ed Truax; Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager; Mike McKillip, City 
Engineer; Paul Hennon, Community Services Director; Kent Barker, Police Chief; 
Maureen Smith, Recording Secretary 

ABSENT: None. 

[Unless otherwise noted, MOTION CARRIED indicates all in favor.} 

A. CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Ogden called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. 

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council President Barhyte. 

B. PRESENTATIONS, ANNOUNCEMENTS, SPECIAL REPORTS 

1. Measure 34-180 Washington County Cooperative Library Services Levy Renewal Information 
Library Manager Abigail Elder displayed a PowerPoint and gave an overview of the renewal 
of the Washington County Cooperative Library Services five year local option levy. 

2. Tualatin Tomorrow Presentation NealtA, Safety & Sodal Seriloo€;. - not at this meeting. 

2. Update on Council Meetings Live Streaming 
Operations Director Dan Boss briefly explained the live streaming now in place for the City 
Council meetings. 

C. CITIZEN COMMENTS 
None. 

D. CONSENT CALENDAR 

MOTION by Councilor Barhyte, SECONDED by Councilor Truax to adopt the Consent Agenda 
as read: 

1. Approval of the Minutes of the Work Sessions and Meetings of September 27,2010 and 
October 11, 2010 

2. Resolution No. 5008-10 Authorizing a Revocable Permit to Allow Construction Staging 
on SW Seneca Street and a Temporary Covered Pedestrian 
Walkway with Scaffolding on SW Boones Ferry Road Sidewalk 

MOTION CARRIED. 
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TUALATIN CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES OF OCTOBER 25,2010 

E. PUBLIC HEARINGS - Legislative or Other 
None. 

F. PUBLIC HEARINGS - Quasi-Judicial 
None. 

G. GENERAL BUSINESS 
None. 

H. ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA 
Items removed from the Consent Agenda will be discussed individually at this time. The Mayor 
may impose a time limit on speakers addressing these issues. 

I. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mayor Ogden noted an executive session pursuant to ORS 192.660(2)(i) to discuss employee 
performance was held at the work session. 

J. COMMUNICATIONS FROM COUNCILORS 
It was noted the Special Work Session is on Thursday, October 28, 2010 at 6:00 p.m. at the 
Police Facility. 

K. ADJOURNMENT 
MOTION by Councilor Truax, SECONDED by Councilor 8arhyte to adjourn the meeting at 
7:16 p.m. MOTION CARRIED. 

Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager 

Recording Secretary I Maureen Smith 

-2-



TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Ben Bryant, Management Analyst

DATE: 12/10/2012

SUBJECT:

ISSUE BEFORE THE COUNCIL:
Address questions and concerns regarding the Basalt Creek Transportation Refinement
Plan raised during the November 26, 2012 City Council meeting.

1.

Provide guidance to the Tualatin representatives on the Basalt Creek Policy Advisory
Committee in preparation for the December 11, 2012 meeting.  Mayor Ogden and Council
President Beikman serve as Tualatin’s representatives.

2.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:
During the November 26, 2012 City Council meeting, several questions and concerns were
raised by Citizen Involvement Organization 6 and members of the City Council regarding the
multi-jurisdictional Basalt Creek technical recommendation.  Shortly before the meeting, the City
Council also received an e-mail from a Washington County citizen who expressed additional
concerns.  Specifically, the questions and concerns revolved around the following topics: 

Traffic in neighborhoods;1.
Livability;2.
Safety and bridge grade; and,3.
Environment.4.

In an effort to highlight how the multi-jurisdictional project team intends to address the concerns,
please see the presentation (Attachment A).  At the City Council Work Session on December
10, 2012, City staff members, as well as Washington County staff will elaborate in more detail
and answer questions.  In addition, a staff member from Metro will be present to address the
questions regarding environmental impacts.

Lastly, there are two attachments from CIO 5 and 6.

Attachments: Attachment A: Presentation
Attachment B: Ibach CIO Comments
Attachment C: CIO 6 Follow-up



Basalt Creek Transportation 
Refinement 

Plan 

Tualatin City Council Work Session 

 

December 10, 2012 
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Presentation Outline 

2 

1.Provide Overview of Basalt Creek Concepts 

2.Respond to Concerns 

a) Traffic in Neighborhoods 

b)  Livability 

c)   Safety & Bridge Grade 

d)  Environment 

3.Answer Additional Questions 

4.Discuss 



Basalt Creek Concepts 
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Traffic in Neighborhoods 

Concerns  
1. Cut through traffic 

2. Backup on Boones Ferry 

 

Similar Tualatin TSP Feedback 

3. Limit traffic in 
neighborhoods 

4. Discourage freight cut-
through 

5. Route traffic around 
Tualatin 

6. Decrease travel times 

 

Approach to Address Concern 

 

 

 

 See maps on next slides 
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Traffic in Neighborhoods 
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Traffic in Neighborhoods 

6 

Scenario Vehicle 
Miles 

Travelled 

Vehicle 
Hours of 

Delay 

No Build 15,580 539 

Recommended 
Improvements 

13,093 354 

% Change -16% -34% 

2035 PM Peak Hour Traffic Impact 

•VMT in Tualatin decreases with 
East-West Concept 

•VHD (travel time) along existing 
Tualatin roads decrease with 
East-West Concept 



Livability 

Concerns  

1. Proximity of Roadway 
to Neighborhoods 

 

 

 

2. Future Land Uses 
Adjacent to Roadway 

 

Approach to Address Concern 

Include language in an 
intergovernmental agreement 
(IGA) that Cities must explore 
buffering the roadway from 
existing neighborhoods. 

 

Gather public input during  
land use concept planning 
process 
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Safety & Bridge Grade 

Concerns  

1. Boones Ferry Road 
Intersection 

 

2. Safety Report on 
Arterials throughout 
Region 

 

3. Potential grade of 
bridge  

Approach to Address Concern 

Mitigate impacts during 
design. 

 

East-West Concept includes 
urban upgrades to existing 
local roads to improve safety. 

 

Bridge is at-grade with Boones 
Ferry Road (see map next 
slide). 
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Safety & Bridge Grade 
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Bridge at-grade with 
Boones Ferry Rd. Elevation Chart 



Environmental 

Concerns  

1. Air Quality Concerns 

 

 

2. Need to Protect 
Wetlands & Riparian 
Areas 

Approach to Address Concern 
Reduction in vehicle miles travelled 
and vehicle hours of delay reduces 
idling vehicles and air pollution. 

 

Least impactful location between 
Wilsonville & Tualatin. 

 

Span to cross wetland for the East-
West is 600 ft., compared to 1500 ft. 
for the Diagonal option. 

 

Region needs to protect over 1,000 
acres of employment lands between 
Tualatin, Sherwood, and Wilsonville.  
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Additional Questions & Next Steps 

11 

Additional Questions? 
 
Next Steps 
December 11: Policy Advisory Group Recommendation 

January/February: If concept approved, Intergovernmental Agreement between 
Cities, County, & Metro 

Spring – Summer 2013: Begin Land Use Concept Planning 



The Ibach CIO strongly supports the efforts to extend SW 124th Avenue from 
Tualatin-Sherwood Road to the vicinity of Tonquin Loop, as well as the East-West 
concept option for the "connector" to Boones Ferry Road.  The CIO's support, 
however, is qualified by the following conditions:  

 (1)  despite historical resistance to the extension of Blake Street westward to 
the proposed SW 124th infrastructure, the Council's commitment to the exploration 
of some form of connection between the SW 124th extension and the far Southwest 
neighborhoods of the Ibach CIO over the existing railroad tracks.  Presently, there is 
no westward egress from the Ibach CIO between Tonquin Loop to the south and 
Avery Road to the north - a continuous "wall" of over four miles insurmountable by 
any safe means of travel due to the presence of the freight/WES tracks.  A westward 
vehicular egress from the CIO would connect the neighborhoods to the new SW 
124th extension and, consequently, reduce traffic congestion at the Garden Corner - 
by far the most dangerous, congested and ill-designed set of intersections in the entire 
Ibach CIO.  

 (2) the opportunity for the Ibach CIO to provide input on zoning in the 
new areas of the City (if and when annexed into Tualatin) abutting the CIO such that 
we will have the ability to (a) propose "buffer zones" that will combat any noise or air 
pollution generated by the new infrastructure that might affect the CIO, and (b) 
advocate for the inclusion of commercial areas along either SW 124th Avenue or the 
East-West arterial to provide a retail shopping alternative for those in the CIO.  

 (3) the Council's consideration and resolution of concerns expressed by 
CIO 6 and residents of the unincorporated areas to its south relating to (a) perceived 
design flaws for the grade connection for the East-West connector at Boones Ferry 
Road, and (b) minimizing the amount of air pollution generated by traffic stalled at 
the new intersections created by the East-West connector at Grahams Ferry and 
Boones Ferry.  While these are issues of first impression for the Ibach CIO and we 
admittedly lack the engineering or scientific knowledge to know if these concerns are 
legitimate, we feel it is necessary for the Council to consider and resolve these issues 
as part of a complete public process that satisfies the members of CIO 6 and the 
residents of the unincorporated areas to its south, especially considering that the latter 
group may ultimately be asked to consider annexation into the boundaries of the City 
of Tualatin.     

In all instances, these positions are influenced by the CIO's commitment to (1) an 
open and complete public process that values the input of all CIOs, and (2) continued 
and improved quality of life in the Ibach CIO by reducing or better managing traffic 
flow through both the Garden Corner area and that portion of Boones Ferry Road 
that lies within the boundaries of the CIO. 



TO: Honorable Mayor and Members of the City Council

THROUGH: Sherilyn Lombos, City Manager

FROM: Aquilla Hurd-Ravich, Planning Manager
Alice Rouyer, Community Development Director

DATE: 12/10/2012

SUBJECT: An Update on Proposed Framework Planning in the Stafford Area

ISSUE BEFORE THE COUNCIL:
Clackamas County and the City of Lake Oswego agreed to participate in framework planning of
the Stafford area as a condition of approval in order for Lake Oswego to add land to the Urban
Growth Boundary.   Mayors and staff from the Cities of Lake Oswego, Tualatin and West Linn  
met in September to discuss this idea.  The purpose of this memo is to update the Tualatin City
Council about this discussion and recent activity.   

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:
When the Mayors and staff of the Cities of Lake Oswego, Tualatin and West Linn met in
September, the group reached a general agreement about what issues to address prior to the
start of framework planning.   These issues were communicated to Clackamas County via a
letter sent on September 20, 2012 on behalf of Mayor Ogden addressed to Chair Lehan.  The
letter communicated general support for working together to address future planning in the
Stafford area and requested that the following points get addressed prior to the start of any
work:

The framework planning process should not begin until the Urban Reserves appeal is
completely resolved and not before January 2013.

The scope and scale of the framework planning process needs clarification.

The process needs to establish that the Cities will take a lead role in partnership with the
County and the Hamlet. Metro Title 11 establishes that cities take a lead role in concept
planning. 

The Mayors of Lake Oswego and West Linn sent similar letters expressing their concerns with
framework planning.

On September 22, 2012 Clackamas County held a forum to discuss Conservation Options in
the Stafford Area.  At that meeting Chair Lehan gave a brief update on the framework planning
process.  The scope and scale of framework planning still needs to be addressed but generally it



is high level planning that precedes concept planning work of new urban areas.  Concept
planning typically identifies land uses,  infrastructure needs, service providers and governance
of new urban areas.  The following issues could affect framework planning: 

When Metro adopted the reserves, they signed intergovernmental agreements (IGA) that
governed urban reserves with all three counties.  Metro's IGA with Clackamas County
includes Principles for Concept Planning of Urban Reserves which states "concept
planning for 4A, 4C and 4D must be coordinated so that Area 4C (Borland Road) is
planned and developed as the town center serving the vast majority of Area 4A (North
Stafford) and Area 4D (South Stafford)."

Metro's IGA with Clackamas County could have implications on the memorandum of
understanding (MOU) between Clackamas County and Lake Oswego which establishes
the two jurisdictions willingness to participate in future planning for the Stafford Basin.

Finally, Title 11 in the Metro Code governs planning of new urban areas and now requires
that concept planning be completed prior to annexation to the UGB.

Regarding time frame, the direction from the three Cities is that framework planning should not
begin until the Urban and Rural Reserves appeal is decided by the Court of Appeals.  Oral
arguments are scheduled for January 6, 2013 and a decision could be issued 60 days later.
There are several possible outcomes of the Court of Appeals decision:

The court of appeals could order LCDC to remand part or all of the decision to Metro.  At
which point Metro would have to draft new rules and go through the public comment
period again.  

The UGB expansion process could possibly revert back to the old way of identifying new
urban land which discourages urban expansion onto high value farmland.  

If the reserves decision is remanded, Metro should address the implications of Senate Bill
1011 and if they are required to implement a reserves process.

Clackamas County has since requested our participation in framework planning; however, the
Urban and Rural Reserves appeal is still outstanding and such discussions are premature.  Staff
also anticipates the County requesting our participation in an application to Metro for a
Construction Excise Tax Grant to fund framework planning.  Again, this request is premature
given the status of the appeal and secondly, any request for funding to pursue planning should
be initiated by a City and therefore we anticipate declining to participate in a joint grant
application.
  

Attachments: 
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